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UTC Minutes-June 22, 2023 

Town of Urbanna 
Town Council  
Public Hearing 

Monthly Meeting 
Council Chambers-390 Virginia St. Suite B 

June 22, 2023 

CALL TO ORDER & ROLL CALL 
Mayor Goldsmith called the meeting to order at 7:00pm 
Present-Members of Council 

Mayor Bill Goldsmith 
Marjorie Austin 
Larry Chowning 
Alana Courtney 
Merri Hanson 
Sandy Sturgill 

Absent 
Beth Justice (due to illness) 

Other Attendees 
Garth Wheeler-Town Administrator 
Roy Kime-Zoning Administrator 
Andrea Erard-Town Attorney-via phone 
Michele Hutton-Town Treasurer 
Martha Rodenburg-Town Clerk 

All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to approve the agenda as presented 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded 

Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
Motion passed 6-0 

PRESENTATIONS 
Delegate Keith Hodges-Legislative Update 
Del. Hodges gave a legislative update regarding the 2023 Virginia General Assembly and other issues affecting the 
Middle Peninsula, including the following topics:  

• State Budget status
• Broadband funding
• Dominion bill to regulate rates
• Widening of I-64 between Lightfoot and New Kent
• Healthcare (including mental health) employment crisis
• Economic Development
• Use of dredge spoils as an aggregate product for use on living shorelines
• Blue Catfish market
• Redistricting issues
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Councilmember Hanson asked about workforce housing 
 Del. Hodges responded they were looking at mechanisms to revitalize abandoned homes 
 
Councilmember Sturgill asked about getting more information about the living shoreline initiative 
 Del. Hodges recommended contacting the Middle Peninsula Planning District Commission 
  
Ron Courtney-Virtual Tour Proposal 
Ron Courtney, an Urbanna resident, gave a proposal to sell virtual tours to the Town for use on websites and social 
media. 
It was recommended to Mr. Courtney to put together a detailed pricing proposal to send to Martha Rodenburg for her 
to distribute to the Planning Commission. 
 
MINUTES 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to approve the minutes from the April 27, 2023 and May 11, 2023 meetings as 
presented. 
Councilmember Hanson seconded 
 Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
 
REPORTS 
Town Administrator 
Garth Wheeler presented the Town Administrator’s report 
Pool Committee 

• Contract with Heisler Construction signed and they have started bring on sub-contractors 
• Bay Design has received comments from VDOT regarding the “Land Disturbance permit” and they are 

responding to their questions 
• Met with Shawn Parsley, the foreman of the project, and demolition of the old pool on June 26. 

 
Urbanna Boundary Line Adjustment 
Paperwork submitted to Heather Lewis, County Attorney for submittal to Middlesex County Circuit Court 
 
Church View Septic Services 
Garth Wheeler and Michele Hutton met with Anthony Santucci-Curci, new general manager of Church View Septic, 
which was recently sold by the Langfords  

• Trash pick-up price will not go up and we will stay with the same agreements we had prior to the buy-out  
• It was assured they want to continue to maintain the same relationship the Town had with the Langfords 

 
Independence Day Celebration 

• Independence Day Celebration will be held Friday, June 30th 
• Festivities begin at 5:00 PM 
• Boats will line-up at 6:30 PM and the boat parade will begin at 7:00 PM 
• Fireworks will kick off at approximately 9:00 PM 

 
The Bristow Pavilion  
The Bristow Pavilion is scheduled to be dedicated Saturday, July 1st at 11am with the band “Abbey Road” scheduled to 
play from 4-8pm 
 
Treasurer’s Report 
Michele Hutton presented the May 2023 Treasurer’s Report 
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Ms. Hutton attended the Virginia Treasurer’s Association conference in Wytheville, VA  
Reminded all to attend the military banner dedication at the Fire Department, Friday, June 23rd at 5pm 
 
Councilmember Chowning reminded Ms. Hutton to be proactive in collecting lodging taxes 

• Ms. Hutton stated collecting from short term rentals (STRs) is problematic due to the number of non-compliant 
STRs currently operating and not paying lodging tax 

• Andrea Erard added one or more of the STRs were zoning violations 
• Mr. Wheeler suggested putting a hold on any approvals of additional STRs 
• Councilmember Hanson added the Planning Commission is actively working on a plan 

 
Further discussion took place, with Ms. Erard adding nothing needed to go to the Planning Commission, the only action 
needed is to follow the current rules as written, with no more STRs being approved internally. 
 
Finance Committee 
There was no report 
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Water Committee 
There was no report 
 
Planning Commission 
Councilmember Hanson reported the Planning Commission continues to work on STRs and various infrastructure 
projects 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT & PUBLIC COMMENT RESPONSE 

• Barbara Hartley-spoke regarding STRs are to only be run by Town residents and her opposition to the proposed 
Project Funding Committee 

• Ryan VanHoudt-has purchased 31 Cross Street to operate as a STR, without being aware of the permitting 
process and asked Council for leniency 

 
Discussion took place between Ms. Erard and Mr. VanHoudt 

• Mr. VanHoudt is not the titled owner of the property 
• Mr. VanHoudt did not reach out to the Town regarding STR requirements prior to the purchase of the property 
• STRs are not allowed in the B1 district 

 
Mayor Goldsmith read a letter from Andy Anderson regarding STRs and his opposition to some of the requirements 

• Mr. Wheeler stated he and Mr. Kime have tried to meet with Mr. Anderson, and had yet to do so 
 
OLD BUSINESS   
FY 2023-2024 Budget 
Councilmember Sturgill made a motion to approve the Resolution to adopt the budget as prepared for the 2023-2024 
fiscal year. 
Councilmember Austin seconded 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
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NEW BUSINESS   
Project Funding Committee 
Mayor Goldsmith introduced the proposal to establish a Project Funding Committee which would develop methods and 
seek funding for Town projects on an ongoing basis, with the funding of the pool being their first project. 
 
Councilmember Courtney made a motion to create a Project Funding Committee.  The purpose of the committee is to 
develop pathways including, but not limited to, grants, donations, fundraisers, and loans for current and future Town 
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projects.  The committee should be comprised of at least 1 Member of Council and can have 4-6 total members.  
Committee members can be either Town residents or from the surrounding area.   
Initial committee to start with Sandy Sturgill as Chair, and Beth Justice as a member.  
Councilmember Sturgill seconded 

• Councilmember Chowning commented funding for pool as quickly as possible and create a committee,
spearheaded by Council, that will have institutional history in regards to collecting money

• Discussion took place regarding make-up of committee
• Councilmember Hanson expressed her concern that no one on the proposed committee would have a

background in grant writing, the need for a professional grant writer, and the need for more strategic thinking
• Mr. Wheeler stated he and Mr. Kime have taken on projects strategically and completed them, and grants are

important, but it is a cumbersome process
• Discussion took place regarding whether or not per Virginia Code, the Town of Urbanna was run by Mayor-

Council or Town Administrator. It was clarified that Council sets policy and the Administrator carries it through
via day-to-day operations

• Del. Hodges suggested reaching out to various foundations for funding
Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
Austin voted no 

Motion passed 5-1 

Friends of Urbanna-Construction improvements to Scottish Factor 
Garth Wheeler presented to Council that the Friends of Urbanna (FOU) has been working with an architect that 
specializes in historic buildings, specifically, Scottish factor stores. An estimate of $250,000.00 was received by a 
construction company specializing in historic buildings to make needed repairs to the foundation and porch of the 
Scottish Factor. FOU plans to make grant applications for the necessary funding, and feel confident they will get the 
funding.  As they are an advisory group, they are seeking a consensus from Town Council for them to move forward with 
applying for grants for this project, a formal vote is not required. 

All Councilmembers present agreed the FOU should move forward 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Councilmember Austin presented the Town with the proceeds of a Second Saturday 50/50 raffle for the benefit of the 
pool. 

ADJOURN 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to adjourn 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded 

Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
Motion passed 6-0 

Meeting adjourned at 8:40pm 

Submitted by: 

_________________________________ 

Martha J.  Rodenburg 
Town Clerk 
Approved by Town Council 08/24/2023
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